
 

  
 
 
The Chemung County Library District, with 
neighborhood libraries in Big Flats, the 
Bookmobile, Elmira, Horseheads, Van Etten, 
West Elmira, and on the web at 
www.ccld.lib.ny.us 

 

 

Agenda 
 

The April 2015 meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Chemung County Library District will be 
held on Thursday, April 16, 2015, 2015 at 6:00 pm at the West Elmira Branch, 1231 W. Water 
St. Elmira, NY 14905.   The agenda for the meeting is listed below.  If you are unable to attend, 
please inform Mr. Roberts (271-9625), Mrs. Santulli (733-8607), or Mr. Shaw (733-8611).   
 
1.  Call to order  
2.  Pledge of allegiance 
3.  Approval of minutes (document #2015-19)   
4.  Treasurer’s report  
 a)  Financial report (document #2015-20) 
 b)  Report of Unpaid Bills Detail (document #2014-21) 
6.  Correspondence  
7.  President’s report. 
Consent Items:  

Approval of Donation from The Public Library Foundation of Chemung County.  
Resolved that the Chemung County Library District accept the donation of $10,000 from 
the Public Library Foundation of Chemung as stipulated. 
Approval of Donation from The Steele Memorial Library Foundation.  
Resolved that the Chemung County Library District accept the donation of $20,000 from 
The Steele Memorial Library Foundation. 
Approval of Section 500 of the CCLD Board of Trustees Policy Manual. 
Resolved that the CCLD Board of Trustees approve Section 500 of the policy manual. 

8.  Director’s Report: 
Approval of Purchase of Additional 3D Printers. 
Resolved that the CCLD Board of Trustees approve the purchase of an 2 additional 3D 
printers as requested. 
Approval of Digital Media Lab Digital Media Lab Rules of Use  
Resolved that the CCLD Board of Trustees approve the Digital Media Lab Rules of Use 
as presented. 
Approval of 2014 NYS Annual Report. 
Resolved that the CCLD Board of Trustees approve the 2014 NYS Annual Report as 
submitted to STLS.  

9.  Committee reports:   
a)  Executive Committee (Roberts)  
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting (document #2014-22) 
b)  Budget & Finance Committee (Roberts) 
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting (document #2014-23) 
c)  Building & Grounds Committee (Muldoon) 
 1)  Report of the Committee meeting  (document #2014-24) 

http://www.ccld.lib.ny.us/


d) Personnel Committee (Kappanadze)  
Approval of Personnel Actions (Appendix C)  
Resolved that the CCLD Board of Trustees approve Personnel actions as submitted. 

10. Call for Executive Session 
11.  Old business  
12.  New business 
13.  Period for public expression  
14.  Adjournment  



(Minutes of the March 2015 meeting of the Chemung County Library District Board of Trustees.  
Document #2015-19) 
 
Minutes of the March 19, 2015 meeting of the Chemung County Library District Board of Trustees. The 
meeting was called to order at 6:04pm President Richard Roberts. Present were Pat Silvernail, Ann Hayes, 
Georgia Reynolds, Bonnie Chollet, Michael Muldoon, Marge Kappanadze, Juan Jones, Phyllis Rogan, Rachel 
Dworkin, Tim Blandford and Jessica Roberts. Excused: Jack Schamel and Jim Hare. Also present were Ron 
Shaw, the Library District’s Director and Joan Santulli, the Library District’s Administrative Assistant. 
 
Minutes.  The minutes of the February 2015 meeting (Document #2015-13) were presented for board review. 
The minutes were approved as submitted in writing by unanimous consent.   
 
Financial  Report. The February 28, 2015 Financial Report (Document #2015-14) was presented for board 
review. By unanimous consent the February 28, 2015 Financial Report was approved as distributed and will 
be filed for audit.   
 
Report of Unpaid Bills (Document #2015-15). The March 11th list includes the 1st Quarter 2015 Cost Share 
invoice to the Southern Tier Library System (STLS) and the 1st Quarter Debt Service payment to Chemung 
County.  By unanimous consent, the board authorizes the payment of the unpaid bills dated 3/11/15 – General 
Fund $75,408.83 as distributed.   

 
Correspondence.  Letters were received from the following:  (1) STLS Foundation notifying CCLD of a 
successful grant application in the amount of $1,000 to support the Steele Library’s Logo Club; (2) YWCA 
thanking Janet Ackerman for working with them in reserving meeting space ; (3) ARTS Council for the 
Library District becoming a “cultural partner” which means that CCLD publicity will be included in their 
events calendar and website; (4) STLS for CCLD board member’s participation in Lobby Day in Albany and 
(5) letter to the South Central Regional Library Council (SCRLC) supporting an STLS RBDB (Regional 
Bibliographic Data Bases) grant for training library staff in digital literacy.   

 
President’s Report.  Mr. Roberts reported that the negotiating committee has a tentative date for mid-April to 
meet with a mediator regarding union issues. He also reported on the recent meeting he and Ms. Kappanadze 
had with our State Legislators: Senator O’Mara and Assemblymen Friend and Palmesano. They are supportive 
of the Library District’s request to amend the Legislation that formed the District to allow the board to 
delegate the approval of invoice to their designee which in this case would be the Executive Committee.  The 
next step is for them to consult with the State Attorney to be sure of the legality of the request.  Local requests 
being made to the Legislature are usually brought up last in their current session so it may be June or later 
before a decision is made.  
 
CONSENT ITEM: Request from the Public Library Foundation of Chemung County (Horseheads Foundation) 
to name the Horseheads Free Library meeting room in honor of Earle Catlin.  Ms. Chollet moved, seconded by 
Ms. Reynolds to name the meeting room at the Horseheads Library the “Earle R. Catlin Meeting Room” in 
honor of his 40+ years of service to the library and the community. VOTE: Unanimously Approved.  
 
Director’s Report.   Mr. Shaw discussed the following: 

• Director’s Advisory Council. The next meeting is being held March 26, 2015 at which time magazine 
database funding will be discussed. A trial period will be set up with two companies – Zinio and 
Flipster and only one will be chosen. STLS is still in the process of getting other libraries in the System 
to participate. 

• Continuing Ed Day. May 8th has been set aside for a joint Continuing Education Day with STLS 
member libraries attending.  Possible presenters include topics such as self-defense, work place 
violence and active shooter training.  



• TechULearn.  The Library District staff is working with this company so that the District will be able 
to provide advanced computer courses to the public.  TechULearn would be charging for the classes, 
patrons would pay them in advance and in return, TechULearn is offering complementary training for 
the staff and possibly a portion of their revenue.  The board discussed whether or not a policy needs to 
be drawn up that will address for-profit company’s use of library facilities to promote their business. 
Mr. Muldoon moved, seconded by Ms. Silvernail to authorized TechULearn to go ahead with planning 
advanced computer classes for the public.  VOTE:  11 Yes, 1 No. Motion Carried.  

• Scheduling Software. Library District staff have been researching the possibility of purchasing 
Scheduling Software for use in scheduling staff to work in the various areas of the library.  People 
Where/Web Clarity is recommended and used by other libraries. It is built specifically for libraries and 
has more features than just desk scheduling. With the Library District’s high cost of utilizing 
professional staff to make the schedules, the cost from Web Clarity of $3,977 is a huge cost savings.  
The quote represents an annual subscription fee of $1,997 and a one-time implementation fee of 
$1,980.  Ms. Chollet moved, seconded by Mr. Muldoon to allow the purchase of the People Where 
software from Web Clarity in the amounts specified above.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved.  

• Crayon Kiosk. With the $10,000 donation to the Big Flats Library, Supervisor Glenice Peel plans to 
purchase one “Crayon Kiosk” that includes the kiosk, 4 chairs and iPads preconfigured for kid’s safety 
that will allow for 52 Apps to be loaded on the iPads.  The total cost for this kiosk is $4,420.82.  Board 
members had no issues with this purchase.  

• Discretionary Policy – Alcohol in CCLD buildings. The current Meeting Room Policy prohibits any 
alcohol on Library District properties. This resulted in the Friends of CCLD needing to postpone their 
plans for a fund-raising soiree to be held in May. Their plan was to include wine-tasting as part of the 
party. Board members discussed in detail the need for a rational basis on which groups would be 
allowed to include alcohol in their event should the Library District decide to amend the policy. They 
also discussed how it would be controlled.  Ms. Dworkin moved, seconded by Ms. Roberts to 
investigate writing a policy that would allow use of alcohol by outside groups utilizing Library District 
facilities.  VOTE:  10 Yes, 2 No.  Motion Carried.  

• Teen LARP. This Live Action Role Play activity will take place after hours on Friday March 21st. 
Teens have made swords out of Styrofoam for this activity.  
 

The Director's Report (Appendix A) and the CCLD Staff Reports (Appendix B) for last month were submitted 
in writing to the board.  

Executive Committee.  The report of the Executive Committee was presented in writing to the board 
(Document #2015-16). Nothing new to report  

Budget & Finance Committee.  The report of the Budget & Finance Committee meeting was presented in 
writing to the board (Document #2015-17). Nothing new to report 
 
Buildings & Grounds Committee. The report of the Buildings & Grounds Committee meeting was presented 
in writing to the board (Document #2015-18). Mr. Muldoon reported that Hunt Engineers expects to have bid 
documents ready to send out for bid in mid-April for the Steele Elevator Project. Hunt will meet with the B&G 
Committee at the April meeting to go over the project schedule and the status of the bid documents. The 
Energy Audit has been submitted to NYSERDA for an internal review.  Regarding the blacktop issues at the 
Big Flats Library, CCLD has not heard from Bob Butcher who was the Project Manager for the initial job. The 
issues do not appear to have been caused by an improper installation of the blacktop.  
 
Mr. Shaw stated that due to several hygiene and damage issues, he plans to begin locking all CCLD libraries’ 
public restrooms and have patrons sign for a key.  The patron may need to leave their library card or keys in 
order to be sure the bathroom key is returned. The toilet at the Big Flats Library continues to have problems 
with overflowing.  The County B&G is looking into the cause.   
 



Other County B&G issues include a roof repair at the West Elmira Library where a limb from a tree on the 
side entrance made a hole in the roofing membrane.  The County recommends that the tree be removed along 
with a dead tree in front of the building.  Mr. Shaw will be contacting a tree removal service to have this taken 
care of.  Mr. Dieterle, the Supervisor of the County B&G will be conducting a “tour” for library staff in order 
to show the locations of various equipment and a brief description of their function. Mr. Shaw reported receipt 
of the 2014 report from the County B&G department that shows the amount of funds saved by participating 
with the County in Shared Services. The County provides the labor, the Library District pays for any supplies 
needed for the repair & maintenance of our buildings. 
 
 Regarding the Chiller Replacement Project, Mr. Shaw has spoken to Ms. Reif at Senator O’Mara’s office.  
She plans to submit the Chiller Project to the State’s Budget Committee as soon as they know how much 
funding will be devoted to capital projects in the coming year’s budget. Mr. Shaw also received confirmation 
that the Library District is not eligible for funding under the transformative/economic project being offered b 
the State.  He will be speaking to Ms. Lattin in Senator O’Mara’s local office regarding the NYS Economic 
Development programs.  
 
Personnel Committee.  Ms. Kappanadze reported that the Committee continues to work on the new format 
for the development of a plan for the Director’s annual evaluation.  They want to guarantee that it is an 
effective tool for evaluation.  
 
CONSENT ITEM – Approval of Personnel Actions. (Appendix C) Two new staff members (part-time Library 
Pages) were hired to replace those who left last month and two staff members are receiving a step increases. 
Ms. Dworkin moved, seconded by Ms. Reynolds to approve the Personnel Actions as submitted to the board.  
VOTE: Unanimously Approved.   
 
Mr. Shaw also requested approval for 2 promotions to part-time Library Clerks for 2 current part-time Pages. 
This will provide more flexibility in scheduling as clerks can work more independently than pages.  He also 
requested to hire a part-time Library Page for the Steele Library.  One of Steele’s current Pages will be sent to 
the Horseheads Library to fill the gap when Library Clerk Erickson begins to share her full-time status 
between Van Etten and the Steele Library. Mr. Jones moved, seconded by Ms. Roberts to approve these 
requests.  VOTE: Unanimously Approved.  Mr. Shaw also reported that one full-time Clerk currently working 
at the West Elmira Library will be off on maternity leave by the end of April. Staff members from Steele will 
be sent to West Elmira to fill in the gap while she is off.  
 
Old Business.  None. 
 
Public Expression.   Denise King, STLS board member, thanked all those who participated in Advocacy Day. 
She reminded the board that there is still a vacancy on the STLS board for a representative from Chemung 
County.  Anyone with ideas on parties that might be interested should contact Denise.  
 
Ms. Roberts moved, seconded by Mr. Blandford to move into Executive Session to discuss CCLD’s Policy 
Manual and to consult with legal counsel.  Ms. Dworkin moved, seconded by Ms. Silvernail to come out of 
Executive Session.  Mr. Blandford left the meeting during the Executive Session.  
 
 CONSENT ITEM:  Ms. Roberts moved, seconded by Ms. Dworkin to approve the following Resolution to 
Adopt Policy Manual, Section 400 – Finance as follows: 

WHEREAS, the Board recently authorized and directed the development and maintenance of a unified 
Policy Manual for Library District operations; NOW THEREFORE, it is RESOLVED, that the Board hereby 
adopts the following policies in the "400" Series, except 460 and 461 which are hereby tabled; and it is further 
RESOLVED, that the policies so adopted shall supersede all bylaws, policies, procedures, or guidelines 
however denominated governing Library District operations that are currently in effect and that cover the same 
substantive topics.  



 
 400 Budget Development 
 410 Administration of the Budget 
 420 Investments 
 425  Accepting Gifts 
 430 Borrowing 
 435 Sale and Disposal of District Property 
 465 Travel Expense Reimbursement 
 470 Reserve Funds 
 480 Fund Balance Reporting 
 490 Publication of Annual Reports 
VOTE: Unanimously Approved 
 
New Business.  Ms. Rogan requested that the board take action to save a “physician’s database” used by the 
library for which the Governor is proposing to discontinue in the upcoming budget. Ms. Rogan moved, 
seconded by Ms. Dworkin to adopt the following resolution to be sent to the Library District’s representatives 
on the State Legislature:   

WHEREAS, the Chemung County Library District is dedicated to providing the citizens of Chemung 
County with access to a wide variety of information sources with relevance to their daily lives; and  
 WHEREAS, the Library District regularly assists patrons with using databases maintained by New 
York State and other governmental entities for the benefit of the public; and 
 WHEREAS, Library District staff routinely answer  patron questions about how to access and use the 
State Department of Health’s Physician Profile website (www.nydoctorprofile.com) which allows consumers 
to research the education and malpractice records of doctors licensed to practice in New York ; and 
 WHEREAS, Governor Cuomo has proposed discontinuing the Physician Profile website which is a 
valuable resource for our community;  
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of the Chemung County Library 
District hereby urges the Governor, Assembly, and Senate to retain the Physician Profile database and website 
by ensuring full funding for this essential public resource. 
VOTE: Unanimously Approved.  
 
The rules for usage of the Media Lab were sent to the board in writing. These rules will be on the Agenda for 
the April meeting for review and approval.  
 
Ms. Santulli requested that two additional invoices be approved by the board:  Chemung Valley Fiber Arts 
Guild in the amount of $100 for a program being held at the Steele Library on March 28th and South Central 
Regional Library Council in the amount of $378.75 for lyndaPro licenses 12/14-12/15.  Ms. Dworkin moved, 
seconded by Ms. Hayes to pay these 2 bills totaling $478.75 from the General Fund.  VOTE: Unanimously 
Approved.  
 
Board members discussed beginning to use official library emails instead of their personal email addresses for 
all library correspondence.  
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:51pm. The next regular meeting of the board will be held on Thursday, 
April 16th, 2015 at 6:00pm at the West Elmira Library, 1231 West Water Street, Elmira, New York. 

















Document #2015-22 
 
Report of the April 1st, 2015 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Chemung 
County Library District:   
 
Attending the meeting from the Executive Committee were Richard Roberts, Georgia Reynolds, 
Rachel Dworkin, Marge Kappanadze; and Joan Santulli and Ron Shaw, CCLD management.  Other 
board members in attendance were Ann Hayes, Jim Hare, Pat Silvernail, Mike Muldoon, Jack 
Schamel and Phyllis Rogan. The meeting opened at 6:00pm.   
 
Ms. Santulli presented the Unpaid Bills Detail dated 4/1/15 for the General Fund in the amount of 
$32,922.18 and the Grant Fund - $2,2671.91.  Ms. Dworkin moved, seconded by Mr. Rogan to pay 
the bills as listed. VOTE:  Unanimously Approved.   
 
President’s Report.  Mr. Roberts stated that tentative dates for meeting with a mediator concerning 
contract negotiations with the union have been set for either April 14 or April 27.  
 
Ms. Santulli presented the Unpaid Bills Detail dated 3/4/15 for the General Fund in the amount of 
$25,773.07 and the Grant Fund - $1,231.96. Mr. Hare moved, seconded by Ms. Dworkin to pay the 
bills as listed. VOTE:  Unanimously Approved.   
 
Director’s Report. Mr. Shaw reported on the following: 

• Genealogy Department. Maggie Young gave a presentation for Rotary. Mr. Shaw received 
universal praise for her professionalism and passion about Living History/Genealogy. She is 
also available for a presentation to the Board. Ms. Young has also registered Steele as a 
FamilySearch Affiliate Library.  This means that library users can order microfilm from 
FamilySearch for viewing at the Steele Memorial Library.  They need to have their own, 
free, FamilySearch Account, and pay the small fee for a microfilm order, about $7.50.  The 
microfilm is then sent here to the library, they can view it here, and we send it back to Utah 
when they are done looking at it. After staff is familiar with the process she will start 
publicizing.  

• Bookmobile cookbook project. Ms. Jones has extended the BKM Cookbook collection until 
April 17th. 

• Central Library staff. Ms. Lewis gave a class on iPads at the Hammondsport Library. The 
Cohocton Library has also sent a request for some computer training. Mr. Shaw is pleased 
that other libraries are starting to recognize CCLD’s role as the Central Library for the 
Library System. 

• The recent TWEEN/TEEN Video Gaming Tourney held on Monday was attended by well 
over 30 people. It is an excellent value for the cost.  

• Continuing Education Day- May 8th. The flyer will be out next week. CCLD has arranged 
for Security Training from the Chemung County Sheriff's Office and Time Management by 
Andy Taylor from Taylor Consulting. Deb Brimmer will be part of a panel discussion on 
MakerSpaces. Speaking of CE, Mr. Shaw is now requiring all librarians to record their CE 
attendance in accordance with NYS requirements. Although this only affects Ms. Young, he 
believes it will prove valuable down the line for all CCLD librarians.  

• Reserve Funds. Mr. Shaw has asked the CCLD Attorney to verify the types of reserve funds 
and how they should be designated under Comptroller's Office Local Management Guide 
"Reserve Funds".  This should be discussed at the next meeting. Mr. Shaw has asked Mr. 
Wolan to investigate.  



• Board member official email addresses.  The Committee discussed this and determined that 
it is best that CCLD offer each board member an official email address through the Library 
District. Mr. Shaw will contact STLS to make this request.  

• Director’s Advisory Council.  The members of the Committee are working on creating a 
uniform renewal policy for DVDs across all STLS libraries. The members have formed a 
committee to work toward creating one uniform patron registration form to be used by all 
STLS libraries. DAC members will request input from their population group member’s 
libraries about the billing of loaning libraries by lending libraries for lost holds items.  They  
will then work on creating one fair procedure for all libraries. 
  

 
 
 
The meeting adjourned at 6:22pm.  The next meeting of the Executive Committee of the Chemung 
County Library District will be held on Wednesday, May 6th, 2015 at 6pm in the Petrie Conference 
Room of the Steele Memorial Library.   



Document #2015-23 
 
Report of the April 8th, 2015 meeting of the Budget & Finance Committee of the Chemung 
County Library District.  
 
Attending the meeting were CCLD board members Richard Roberts, Georgia Reynolds, Jack 
Schamel and Marge Kappanadze.  Also attending were Joan Santulli and Ron Shaw, CCLD 
Administration.  The meeting opened at 8:00am.  
 
Ms. Santulli presented the March 31st, 2015 Financial Report to the Committee. The Report will 
be forwarded to the full CCLD board for its consideration.  
 
Ms. Santulli presented the 4/8/15 Unpaid Bills Detail for the General Fund bills totaling 
$11,109.16.  The Unpaid Bills Detail will be forwarded to the full CCLD board for its 
consideration.  
 
Mr. Shaw distributed an updated Multi-Year budget, a proposed 2015 budget timeline and a 
document that explains the budget process and reasoning behind certain budget lines.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:22am.  The next meeting of the Budget & Finance Committee will 
be held on Wednesday, May 13th, 2015 at 8:00am in the Petrie Conference Room of the Steele 
Memorial Library.   



Document #2015-23 
 
Report of the April 1st, 2015 meeting of the Buildings & Grounds Committee of the Chemung County 
Library District 
 
The meeting opened at 5:30pm. Present were Mr. Muldoon, Mr. Hare, Ms. Hayes and Mr. Roberts. Also 
attending were Joan Santulli and Ron Shaw, CCLD Management.   
 
The Committee received reports on the following: 

o Elevator Project at Steele.  Katie Muldoon, representing Hunt Architects, submitted a proposed project 
schedule to the Committee.  Upon review, the Committee requested that the time line for the project 
start earlier than the suggested June 1st bid requests.  Mr. Shaw stated that the project can start as early 
mid-August.  The approximate duration of construction is 5 weeks. Ms. Muldoon will check on the 
actual time that the elevator service will be shut down. An updated schedule will be prepared.  

o Taitem Energy Audit. Taitem will be submitting the report to NYSERDA for their approval 
mid- March. Mr. Shaw has asked for a draft copy to be sent at that time. The report may have 
some changes after NYSERDA reviews it. 

o Genealogy Department.  The estimated cost of creating a separate department is $85,000. The 
Librarian in charge of the Department, Ms. Young, does not see the need for a separate room.  
This project is not being considered at this time. 

o Bathroom policy. The CCLD Attorney is looking into creating a policy. Mr. Shaw will check 
with Mr. Wolan to ensure there won't be any issues. The County Buildings & Grounds 
Department is working on getting the locks changed at the Steele Library.  Keys will be given 
to patrons on an as-needed basis.  It has not yet been determined whether any of the other 
libraries will need to have their bathrooms locked.  Both the Big Flats and West Elmira 
Libraries have had major issues this month with the toilets in their bathrooms being out of 
order. Sheesley’s has had to visit each library and both issues have been rectified as of this 
date.  

o Tree Removal at West Elmira.  Two trees need to be removed, one of which has caused 
damage to the roof at the library.  Mr. Shaw has left messages with Renko’s Tree Service to 
get estimates on removal. 

o Big Flats Parking Lot. Mr. Shaw met Mr. Butcher on Monday afternoon. We discussed the 
situation. Mr. Butcher had received the pictures from Owen but needed to stop and take a look 
in person. Mr. Butcher met with Terry Maroney from Streeter- they will schedule a day when 
it warms up and come and fill the cracks at no charge to the District. 

o Exterior Book Drop at Big Flats.  The Big Flats Library Advocates have offered monetary 
support for the purchase.  Mr. Shaw stated the cost of this type of book drop has increased 
significantly in the last few years.  At this time, in keeping with previous committee guidance, 
he is opposed to purchasing an exterior book drop for Big Flats.  More information would be 
needed prior to considering this again. This issue has been tabled.  

o Use of library facilities by for-profit companies.  The Committee has requested that a policy 
be drafted for this purpose and requested that the CCLD Attorney bring sample policies to the 
next meeting.  

 
 
The meeting adjourned at 5:55pm.  
 
 
 
 
 
 The next regular meeting of the Buildings & Grounds Committee will be held on Wednesday, May 6th, 2015 
at 5:30pm in the Petrie Conference Room at the Steele Memorial Library. 
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